#### Henry H. Haynor Saratoga County, NY to Ionia County, MI

by Ed Haynor July 2020

Testing conducted by Family Tree DNA compared 37 markers in the DNA profile (Y-DNA) of Hayner Family Association Past President Clifford Nichols Hayner II, who is a confirmed descendent of Johannes Häner, who came to America as a Palatine refugee in 1709/10, to that of two confirmed Haynor males in the line of Henry H. Haynor. This author was one of those tested. The results of the testing indicated that Henry H. Haynor's line <u>shares a common ancestor with Johannes Häner</u>, since one Henry Haynor male descendant matches 34/37 markers and the other descendant matches 33/37 markers. Who that ancestor was and when and where he lived is unknown, therefore, unproven. But because there were three and four marker differences between Henry Haynor descendants and Clifford Nichols Hayner II, it's possible that this common ancestor lived in Germanic Europe rather than in North America.

The following is the latest information that is verifiable or what research has uncovered on the Henry H. Haynor ancestry and his descendants.

**HENRY H. HAYNOR** was 90 years, six months and four days old when he died according to State of Michigan Death Records. A "Certified Copy of Record of Death" showing his surname misspelled as "Hayner" indicates he died on 22 August 1890. In Henry's obituary, spelled as Haynor, in the newspaper, the "Ionia Standard," dated 15 August 1890, states he died on 7 August 1890 in Orleans Township, Ionia County, MI. The Henry Haynor name and 7 August 1890 date of death is also confirmed in the *Portrait and Biographical Album of Ionia and Montcalm Counties, MI*, published in 1891. It's believed the 22 August 1890 date is when descendants reported it, when it was officially recorded, or when he was buried, not his death date, since his funeral was conducted 9 August 1890 at the home of his son, Isaac B. Haynor in Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI. This would make Henry born on or very near 3 February 1800.

Although according to Haynor lore, Henry was born around 1793, which is indicated on his headstone. According to various U.S. Census data, he could have been born between 1790 and 1800, in 1800, 1801, 1802, 1805 or 1806.

In the marriage record between Henry Haynor and Matilda Ward, his second wife, found in Michigan Marriages, 1822-1995, at: <u>https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:FCRH-RHM</u>, it's shown that Henry Haynor surname misspelled as "Haynes," age 48 years from the town of Easton, Ionia County, MI and Mrs. Matilda Ward, age 26 years also from the town of Easton, Ionia County, MI, were joined together in holy matrimony, 24 November 1853, in the town of Easton, Ionia County, MI, in the presence of William Ward and James R. Parker, both of Easton, Ionia County, MI – George Bignell, Minister.

So, it appears as though there are at least three recorded birth dates of Henry H. Haynor; near 1793, by descendants of Henry's, likely his grandchildren, as shown on his headstone; 1800, as you subtract his age of 90 years, 6 months and 4 days old from Henry's death date record of 1890; and 1805, as Henry was listed as 48 years old in 1853 when he married Matilda Ward. So, using records available, there is a birth date record span of 13 years, from 1793 to 1806.

Although every available U.S. or Michigan Census state that Henry was born in NY State, some family members feel that Henry may have been born in Pennsylvania. In an undated handwritten letter from Mary Elizabeth (Libbie) Haynor, wife of Albert Clements Haynor (C3-1.2.2.1) she states, "Henry Haynor was born in Pennsylvania, his father's name was Abram Haynor, he was Holland Dutch coming with a colony to settle in Pennsylvania. Henry went up to Saratoga Co., New York State, when a young man he married Roxy Clements a resident of Saratoga."

It is believed that Henry was one of several sons of Abram or possibly Abraham Haynor. It's also believed by many that Henry H. Haynor's middle name was Hudson. There is no verifiable knowledge of Henry's mother's name. Although it's unknown and unconfirmed who exactly was Henry's father, other than the first name of Abram, that Henry himself stated, the only candidate with the first name of "Abram" and the last name of "Haynor," which birth date is before and in a range allowing him to be the father of Henry H. Haynor is an "Abram Haynor" found in the 1840 U.S. Census, living in Blenheim, Schoharie, Co., NY, born between 1780-90.

The earliest reference in North America to the surname "Haynor" is found in the name of William Haynor, first to Virginia, then later found in Salem, MA in 1660, 50 years before Johannes Häner's arrival in 1709/10 shown as follows in five publications:

(1) Genealogical Guide to the Early Settlers of America with a Brief History of Those of the First Generation, Vol. 2, by Henry Whittemore, published in 1924.

(2) *Americana, Volume 15*, published by the National Americana Society in 1921, under the headline, "Ancestral Heads of New England Families."

(3) A genealogical dictionary of the first settlers of New England, by Savage, James, 1784-1873; "Making of America Project," Farmer, John, 1789-1838; Dexter, O. P. (Orrando Perry), 1854-1903, first published in 1860.

(4) Annals of Salem, by Joseph B. Felt, Vol. 2, 2nd edition, 1849.

(5) *Directory of the Ancestral Heads of New England Families*, *1620-1700*, author Frank Holmes, New York, American historical Society, 1923.

The William Haynor found in Salem, MA, lists only him and no one else. It is believed this William Haynor, since listed alone with no family, is an indentured servant (see <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indentured\_servitude">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indentured\_servitude</a>), about 14 years old, living in Salem, MA in 1660, since his trade is listed as a "tailor." According to <a href="https://www.pbs.org/opb/historydetectives/feature/indentured-servants-in-the-us/">https://www.pbs.org/opb/historydetectives/feature/indentured-servants-in-the-us/</a>, one-half to two-thirds of the immigrants who came to the American colonies arrived as indentured servants between

the 1630s and the American Revolution. In the 17th century, most indentured servants were of English origin and migrated to the Chesapeake (present day Virginia and Maryland). Of the 120,000 emigrants to the Chesapeake during this era, roughly 90,000 arrived as bound laborers, according to <u>https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/</u>.

Between the years 1646, when William was born throughout the 1650s, this was the time of incredible turmoil in the British Isles, known as the English Civil Wars. Between 1649, when England's King Charles I was executed, then when Oliver Cromwell forcibly dissolved Parliament in

1653 and was appointed Lord Protector of England, and when Charles II was restored to the throne in May 1660, was a very difficult time for British Isle citizens. It is believed that a William Haynor, found in England at ancestry.com, born about 1620, arranged for his son, also named William, born in 1646 to become an indentured servant and possibly another son Thomas too, who was born in 1649, to go to the American British Colonies to start a new life, since a child's prospects in England during that time would be few and their lives would be in constant danger.

The spelling of the Haynor surname, is a British Isle spelling, particularly found in England, also in Ireland, not Germany, recorded at least by the late 1500s/early 1600s. It's very likely Henry Haynor's ancestors somehow traveled from Northern Europe to the British Isles before coming to America. The Ionia, MI community of where Henry H. Haynor settled in about 1838, coming from Saratoga, NY, was primarily an English, Irish and Scottish settlement, not German. There is no evidence of any German-related use or customs passed on through Haynor family generations, including any listing in German-related churches; German family or other German-related records, although many of these German records are quite meticulous; or Haynor ancestors speaking the German language. The surname Haynor, found in the British Isles, also spelled as Hainoure (Domesday Book of 1086), Heanor, Hennor and Heynor appears to have had a history that leads at least back before the era of Roman rule in Great Britain, see <a href="https://forebears.io/england/herefordshire">https://forebears.io/england/herefordshire</a> and

file:///C:/Users/Owner/Downloads/p16445coll4\_112555.pdf.

If the Henry Haynor line is not descended from the Abram Haynor listed above and/or the William Haynor found in Salem, MA in 1660, then it's possible that Henry is descended from one of two grandsons of Johannes Häner, named Abraham found in the "Hayner Family Association History Book" as follows:

#47 Abraham Hanor, b. b/t 1752/57 (not traced), or

#71 Abraham Hener, bp 6 October 1763. Although this Abraham has been traced with his children identified; none named Henry.

The following persons have been found with a Haynor-type surname who could be Henry's father, if in fact, he is not descended from one of the ancestral lines listed above, as follows:

- \* Abraham Humer/Huner, 1810 Census, Warwick, Lancaster Co., PA, b. in or before 1765.
- \* Abraham Henery, 1810 Census, Northampton, Northampton Co., PA, b. in or before 1765.
- \* Abraham Henard, 1810 Census, New Milford, Luzerne Co., PA, b. b/t 1766-1784.
- \* Abm Hener, 1810 Census, Botetourt, VA, b. b/t 1766-1784.
- \* Abraham Haener, 1830 Census, Bedminster, Bucks Co., PA, b. b/t 1760-70.

An Abraham Haner also has been identified born in the British Isles that would meet the timeline of being Henry H. Haynor's father, if Henry was indeed born around 1793. This Abraham Haner was christened 25 December 1736 in Essex, England and found at:

https://familysearch.org/pal:/MM9.1.1/XKDS-RPR. The birth year of this Abraham is within the projected time frame of 1735-1770 in order to be Henry's father, if Henry was born near 1793. Some Palatine refugees, who made it to Britain in the early 1700s, chose to stay there, rather than go on to the Colonies during this time. Research has shown that many persons with the surname of Haner of various spellings were living in the British Isles during the 18th century. Of course, for this Abraham

Haner to be Henry's father, it would first need to be proven that he immigrated to America before the time of Henry's birth. No other information has been found on this English Abraham Haner.

If Henry is not descended from a person listed above, it's possible that Henry's father Abram, may have been born in America. If this was the case, it's possible it was Henry's grandfather or great grandfather who was the one immigrating to America from Europe. For instance, a Johannos Haynor/Hayner, was found who immigrated to America in 1752, aboard the ship Forest from Rotterdam (the Netherlands), last being in Portsmouth (England) to Philadelphia, could be a direct ancestor of the Henry Haynor ancestry in America. But if Abram was born in America, then other Haner men of various spellings who immigrated through this same pathway would also have to be considered as shown on the Hayner Family Association website at: http://www.haynerfamily.org/Page\_11.html.

The following stories, many handed down from generation to generation within the Haynor family, about Henry Haynor and his ancestors in America, are described below:

\* A tradition passed down by Alice (Haynor) Bull (C4-1.2.1.5) is that Abram Haynor, Henry's father was a German mercenary and England refused to transport Hessian soldiers (prisoners) back home after the Revolutionary War. Haynor family researchers have been unable to verify that Abram Haynor or any person named Abraham Haner of various spellings was in fact a Hessian or mercenary soldier. The Hessians were 18th-century German auxiliaries contracted for military service by the British government, which found it easier to borrow money to pay for their service than to recruit its own soldiers. About 30,000 German soldiers fought for the British during the American Revolutionary War. Nearly half were from the Hesse region of Germany; the others came from similar small German states.

The following list of persons primarily named "Heiner" as it was commonly spelled in Germany who fought as Hessian Soldiers on the side of England in the Revolutionary War. The list has been compiled from a variety of ancestry websites, particularly the Hessian Regional History Information System (LAGIS) at: <u>http://lagis.online.uni-marburg.de/</u>. A Conrad was found as well on this site, although his surname is spelled as Hainert. Conrad Hainert and Konrad Heiner could be the same person listed below since they appear to be both born (1740) and died in the same year (1776).

- (1) Conrad Hainert, b. 1740, d. 1776 of disease, by accident or other non-battle causes. Conrad was a Grenadier and served under von Minnigerode.
- (2) Henrich Heiner, of Oberbeisheim, b. 1751/1752, d. unknown, appointed 1775. Henry was a Private in DON 5 (von Donop Regiment, after 1784 von Knyphausen Regiment). Of this list, Henrich Heiner is the only known Hessian soldier, with a Haner surname, who stayed in America. He gave a loyalty oath and resided in Maryland. He went by the name of Henry Hinea, b. 22 Feb. 1752, d. 22 Sept. 1824, as shown in Haughs Cemetery, Laingsburg, Maryland.
- (3) Heiner (unknown first name), of Loehlbach, b. 1755/1756, d. unknown, appointed 1775. This unknown Heiner was a Fusilier and served with DIT 5 (von Ditfurth Regiment).

- (4) Jakob Heiner, of Wolferode, b. 1751/1752, d. unknown. 1<sup>st</sup> Appointment, 5/1776: GRF 2 (Köhler Grenadier Battalion, after 1778 Graf, after 1782 Platte). 2<sup>nd</sup> Appointment, 2/1783: GRF 2 (Köhler Grenadier Battalion). Jakob was listed as a Grenadier and Carpenter.
- (5) Konrad Heiner, of Niederbeisheim, b. 1740/1741, d. 6/1776 of disease, accident, or other nonbattle causes. Konrad was a Grenadier, age 34, appointed in 1775 with MNG 2 (von Minnigerode Grenadier Batallion).
- (6) Jacques Heiner. Arrived in New York in 1782. Not much is known about Jacques Heiner, other than he was found listed in a publication authored by Clifford Neal Smith, named *Muster Rolls and Prisoner-of-War Lists in American Archival Collections Pertaining to the German Mercenary Troops Who Served with the British Forces during the American Revolution*. (German-American Genealogical Research Monograph, 3, in three pts.) DeKalb, IL: Westland Publications, 1974-1976. 177p. (Pt. 1, pp. 1-64; pt. 2, pp. 65-119; pt. 3, pp. 120-177.)
- (7) Heinrich Heiners, b. 1756, arrived in 1778, Quebec, Canada. Heinrich Heiners is listed with *Mercenary Troops from Anhalt-Zerbst, Germany, Who Served with the British Forces during the American Revolution*. (German-American Genealogical Research Monograph, 19.)
  McNeal, Ariz.: Westland Publications, 1984. 2 vols., authored by Virginia Easley Demarce. Rank unknown and it's believed he did not participate in any battles.

Two other persons named Heiner, without first names, are listed as Hessian Troops, according to (LAGIS) and remained in Europe because of illness.

Alice (Haynor) Bull's contention that Abram Haynor was a Hessian soldier at this time has no basis in fact, since no verification can be found. In defense of Alice (Haynor) Bull, the Haynor family, regardless of spelling report a prior existence in Germany, before some lived in the British Isles, likely many from the State of Hesse located in southwestern Germany and surrounding areas. Knowing that, possibly our ancestors mistook a person from Hesse, known as a Hessian, as meaning a Hessian soldier, rather than just being known as a Hessian, because they happen to be born near Hesse, Germany. It's also possible that Henry H. Haynor descendants learning of a person or persons known as Henry Heiner fighting in the Revolutionary War, would have known that this could not have been Henry H. Haynor because he had not been born yet and then mistakenly assumed it must have been Henry's father, Abram.

\* Some Haynor descendants have implied that Abraham Haynor was a prisoner during the Revolutionary War and was incarcerated in a prison near Syracuse, but this has never been proven. There was though a confirmed Haynor imprisoned. Captain Roger Haynor, was listed in a letter to George Washington from Arthur St. Clair on 26 March 1780 at: <a href="http://founders.archives.gov/?q=Haynor&s=1111311111&sa=&r=1&sr">http://founders.archives.gov/?q=Haynor&s=1111311111&sa=&r=1&sr</a>=, where it describes Roger Haynor and other colonial soldiers in a *List of American Officers Prisoners of War allowed to be Unexceptionable*. The letter is also signed by "Ed. Carrington Lt Colo., Artillery; and Alex. Hamilton, Lt Col. (see <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alexander\_Hamilton">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alexander\_Hamilton</a>)" Since using the word, "unexceptionable" in describing Roger Haynor as a prisoner of war in the above document, then apparently, the authors of this letter to George Washington, did not have any dispute that those who were listed, were in fact, prisoners of war. If Roger Haynor's surname is "Haynor," as opposed to Haner or Hayner, might confirm with what some Haynor ancestors have believed, that

Henry H. Haynor did in fact have at least one earlier ancestor or relative who was indeed a prisoner of war in the Revolutionary War.

- \* Some Haynor descendants suggest that an Abram Haynor was listed in the Revolutionary War pension lists, but this has never been proven.
- \* An Abram Haynor of the Henry Haynor C. Line Ancestry may have been born in the Alsace-Lorraine region of France since this area was enclave of ethnic Germans and the region has changed hands several times between France and Germany over the course of history. Although this has never been proven, an Abraham Hoener was found on familysearch.org. He was christened on 13 June 1765 at Evangelish, Wald Solingen, Rheinland, Prussia. This Abraham Hoener's father's name was Wilhelm Hoener, who was christened on April 8 1721 after being born on 6 April 1721. Wilhelm's father's name was Georg. No other information was found on this Georg Hoener. For this Abraham Hoener to be a verified finding as possibly being the father of Henry Haynor, it would have to be proven that he immigrated to America before 1800. As of this writing, no such record has been found.
- \* Some family members believed the Henry Haynor ancestry was of Dutch heritage and may have been born in the Netherlands and emigrated to the colonies in the mid/late1700s. It's believed these Haynor family members may be misinterpreting the word "Dutch" as of Dutch heritage from Holland or the Netherlands. In Abram's time, "Dutch" was a broader term that meant what we today call Flemish, Dutch, or German. The terms "High Dutch" (German) and "Low Dutch" (Dutch) were used to make a clearer distinction between what we now call German (from Latin) or Dutch (from Old High German). Since the Netherlands and Germany share a border, it's possible that the Henry Haynor ancestry, is descended from a Haynor born in the Netherlands, but it's never been proven. The other confusion with the Netherlands is that a very large number of immigrants coming to America in the 17<sup>th</sup> and 18<sup>th</sup> Centuries came by way of Rotterdam, a port city located in the Netherlands, to America. So, it would be easy to misinterpret someone leaving Rotterdam as their former home, when in actuality these immigrants came from greater Europe trekking their way to Rotterdam to leave by this port city.
- Some family members contend that two Haynor brothers were conscripted into the British Armed Services, such as the British Royal Navy, during the 1700s possibly during the time of the Revolutionary War or early 1800s. Some think that one brother might have been Henry's father Abram. If Abram, after jumping ship in America, he escaped; therefore, the mystery of his whereabouts. Some feel the other brother was captured and sentenced to a British penal colony in Australia, never to be heard of again. Evidence has been uncovered that seems to substantiate a story about conscription or because a story such as this could have been changed through generations of storytelling, from an actual story about Haynors being convicted of a crime to a conscription story, or even the possibility that both conviction and conscription stories might intertwine and are both true. If a person or persons were conscripted into the British Military it appears that John and James Haynor, born in the late 1700s, living in the British Isles in the early 1800s would be the candidates. Research shows that both appeared to be arrested in England, each serving time on a convict hulk (floating prison/jail). Both appeared to be arrested again and were to be transported by convict ships to penal colonies in Australia, but for whatever reason, neither was found arriving in Australia. So, there is evidence about two Haynors, but not an Abram, possibly brothers, being convicted of petty crimes or held as civilian internees (detained by England for war security reasons) then either given tickets of leave agreeing never to live in

the British Isles again or possibly conscripted (a form of last resort enlistment) into military service to avoid being sent to a penal colony in Australia has merit. Research on John and James Haynor and other Haners of various spellings who are possible players in this story where a series of events such as this, could have been learned and passed down to Henry Haynor or his descendants. Knowing that English John and James Haynor were at least convicted of petty crimes or were held as war internees, and maybe given a ticket of leave or conscripted into military service and if any one of them made it to North America that person could be James Hainor, since he was listed in the 1842 Canadian Census and born at the right time period between 1783-1792. If a Haynor brother or close relative of James Haynor was never heard from again, as Haynor lore suggests, it could be English John Haynor, who experienced a similar plight as James being convicted of petty crimes or held as war internee, and maybe given a ticket of leave or conscripted into military service, because a John Haynor was found buried in England, born 1781, died in 1857, which complies with the necessary time period. The reason he might not have been heard from again, was because he never made it to North America, died in England and was buried there, although James may have thought he must have been transported to Australia, since he also shared a similar plight.

- \* Several Haynor Family Trees on the Internet suggest that Henry's father, Abram was born around 1761 and died on 2 August 1847 in Columbia Co., NY State. Additional research on this Abram Haynor shows the spelling of his last name as "Hayner" and that his parent's name as Sebastian A. and Lany Ann Hayner. The aforementioned Abram Hayner, son of Sebastian A. Hayner and Lanna Ann Bulson, is #1620 in the *Hayner Family History Book*. He was born on 3 July 1847 and died in infancy on 2 August 1847. So, as far as these listings regarding an Abram Haynor born in 1761 and dying in 1847 are concerned as shown on various Haynor Family Trees posted on the Internet, are not true, since research shows otherwise.
- \* Directly related to the Abram Hayner in the above paragraph, it has been reported among family members, shown on various Haynor Family Trees on the Internet and recorded in the Supplement to the Third Edition to the Hayner Family history Book titled, "A Haner/Hayner Family in America," published earlier in 2014, that an Abby Jane, born about 1766 and died on 14 October 1854 was the wife of the above Abram Hayner. This person is actually Abigail Jane Hayner #1735 listed in the original Hayner Family History Book, daughter of Sylvester and Betsey A. (Freiot) Hayner, born on 22 July 1837 and died on 14 October 1854, just over 17 years old. She is buried in Pittstown in New Cooksboro (Maplewood) Cemetery. It is not possible that this Abby Jane who died in 1854 or the Abram Hayner who died in infancy in 1847 could possibly be the parents of Henry H. Haynor.
- \* An "Abraham Haynor" was discovered making a financial contribution to the establishment of the Methodist Episcopal Church of Rock City Falls in the *History of Saratoga County, New York.* The history written in 1878 is about the Church's establishment in about 1844. It's possible this Abraham is Henry's father Abram, since Henry H. Haynor was married in 1824 to Roxie Clements in Saratoga County, NY. If the Haynor family had any consistent church membership in the early years of America, the Methodist Church appears to be the church of choice. Henry Haynor was one of the first settlers in Ionia County, MI in about 1838 and "was a valued member of the Methodist Episcopal Church" as stated in the 1891 edition of the *Portrait and Biographical Album of Ionia and Montcalm Counties*. It's interesting that Methodism has its roots in eighteenth century Anglicanism. Its founder was a Church of England minister, John Wesley (1703-1791), who sought to challenge the religious assumptions of the day.

It's also possible that the Abraham Haynor making a financial contribution as stated above is Abraham #47 or #71, from the *Hayner Family History Book*. If so, one or both Abrahams if still alive, would have been born between 1750-60 and probably well into their 80s, if not 90s in 1844. Knowing this, it might be more likely the Abraham making the church donation is the one discovered in the 1840 Census living in Blenheim, Schoharie Co., NY, if he moved from Schoharie County to Saratoga County before 1844 or was just visiting. Being born near 1780, would make him about age 64 in 1844, making it much more likely he was still living at this time. It's also possible that this Abraham might be another Abraham Haynor listed in the 1840 Census, Milton, Saratoga, NY, b. b/t 1810-20, although census reports his name as Abraham Hayner. It's possible that both Abraham Haners #47 & #71 are still alive in 1844, both living in Saratoga County, one as Abraham Haynor and the other as Abraham Hayner. It is also possible that a "younger" Abraham making a church donation in 1844 is the son of an "older" Abraham, particularly a possibility, if it's #47, since he hasn't been traced.

### **Generation 1**

(C1-1.0) **HENRY H. HAYNOR**, m. (1) Roxy M. Clements, 14 January 1824, Saratoga County, NY, b. 1809 in Saratoga County, NY, d. 13 February 1845, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI. Roxy was the daughter of Albert C. Clements, b. 24 October 1782, NY, d. 29 July 1878, NY and wife Annatya (Hannah) Van Etten (confirmed through DNA matching), b. 16 September 1785, Center Brunsbrun, Brunswick, Rensselaer Co., NY, d. 5 August 1868, Saratoga, Saratoga Co., NY, daughter of Johannes Dehooges Van Etten, b. 24 January 1762, Schenectady, Schenectady Co., NY; d. unknown and Geertruy Gerritsen, b. abt. 1756, New York, British, Colonial, America, d. unknown.

Henry m. (2) Matilda H. Ward, last name also known as Burner (maiden name), Baker or Munger, 24 November 1853 in Ionia, MI, b. abt. 1828 in Tennessee, d. 1 May 1881, Saranac, MI. Matilda was the daughter of Isaac Green Burner, b. 24 September 1784, d. 7 July 1860, Abington, Knox Co., IL and Susannah Cummins, b. 15 March 1786, South Carolina, d. 22 May 1855, Knox, Knox Co., IL.

In 1824 Henry was living in the Victory Mills/Schuylerville, New York area, where he married Roxy M. Clements. Albert Clements, the father of Roxy, and his parent's family had moved to the Victory Mills area from Dutchess County, NY in about 1788-89 when Albert was very young. Readers should note that Victory Mills was not incorporated until 1848, although the area may have been known simply as "Victory" in recognition of the American Revolutionary War victory during the battles in Saratoga.

According to Haynor lore, Henry and Roxy Haynor moved to Michigan in about 1837, traveling by the Erie Canal to Buffalo, NY, then by ship across Lake Erie to Detroit. For a short time, they lived in Washtenaw County, MI, likely with Roxy's uncle John Peter Clements. Around 1838 Henry and family moved to Ionia Township, Ionia County, MI, by Conestoga wagon by driving northwest to Ionia County, 30 miles east/northeast of Grand Rapids, MI. Henry alone, may have traveled to the Ionia area as early as 1836, when land sales in Michigan peaked, see <a href="http://geo.msu.edu/extra/geogmich/michigan\_fever.html">http://geo.msu.edu/extra/geogmich/michigan\_fever.html</a>.

According to the *Ionia County MI History & Genealogy, Genealogy Trails History Group*, at <u>http://genealogytrails.com/mich/ionia/history\_ioniatwp.html</u>, Henry owned 200 acres in Ionia Township in which he was a resident taxpayer in 1838. Ionia Township was adjacent to Easton

Township to the east. Some of this acreage might have been later purchased and owned by Henry's son Tobias Haynor in 1856 and 1857 since property records in those years, show that Tobias had purchased land.

Although it's possible that Henry may have lost much of this land, if not all of the 200 acres during the Panic of 1837. At: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Panic\_of\_1837</u>, shows a financial crisis in the United States that touched off a major recession that lasted until the mid-1840s. Banks collapsed, businesses failed, prices declined, and thousands of workers lost their jobs. It is known that Michigan defaulted July 1841 and that loans had to be fully repaid and that bondholders got back only 30 cents on the dollar, as shown at econweb.rutgers.edu/ewhite/FinMonHist344/Lecture%207.ppt. It's very possible that Henry either lost his 200 acres in Ionia Township, through some sort of loan recall by a bank, or that his property value so declined, he was only able to secure a reduced price for it and used this money to buy 40 acres in Section 10 in Easton Township at NE<sup>1</sup>/4SW<sup>1</sup>/4 in 1841 to build his home.

In 1841 Henry bought and cleared 40 acres of heavily timbered farmland from Erastus Yeomans in Section 10, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, near the junction of Bellamy and Dildine Roads to the east. In 1844, it shows at <u>http://genealogytrails.com/mich/ionia/history\_eastontwp.html</u> where Henry owned 40 acres in Easton Township and was a resident taxpayer.

Records also at <u>http://genealogytrails.com/mich/ionia/history\_ioniatwp.html</u>, March 30, 1839, show that Henry served as a "chainman" for Ionia Township Highway Commission and as a juror in Ionia County. Henry received \$2.00 as a chainman. For what length of time, Henry received this \$2.00 fee is unknown. One reason Henry might have been selected as a chainman was because of his past experiences back in Saratoga County, NY. He was either in a business partnership with his father-in-law, Albert Clements or Albert was a land co-owner with Henry or both. In an 1832 Town of Saratoga Tax List at <u>http://www.saratoganygenweb.com/1832Saratoga.htm</u>, it shows a listing for Clements/Hayner owning together in real property 166 acres, valued at \$1,485, showing a tax liability of \$4.78. Very likely this Clements/Hayner listing is Albert Clements, Henry Haynor's father-in-law and Henry Haynor, misspelled as Hayner. Even though the Haynor surname is listed as Hayner, it is believed that this is just a misspelling since in the 1830 U.S. Census in Saratoga County, NY, also misspells the Haynor surname as Hayner, although in 1850, 1860, 1870 and 1880 U.S. Censuses have the correct spelling as Haynor.

In the *The Haynor Family from U.S. Immigration to 1957 Narrative*, it describes Albert Clements "learned surveying and civil engineering from George Palmer of Stillwater, New York and laid out the first streets and made out the plots for the Village of Schuylerville, NY." Henry may have been a surveyor along with his father-in-law. Why Henry decided to leave Saratoga, NY for Michigan, when co-owning 166 acres in Saratoga County is unknown. But he likely sold his land interest to Albert Clements in order to use this money to fund his family's trip to Michigan, as well as help finance his purchase of land in Ionia County, MI.

Henry reportedly had a stocky build. Roxy had blue eyes, dimples, and hair the color of honey. The couple had five children, listed below. Roxy Clements Haynor died at age 36 from blood poisoning contracted while nursing a neighbor who gave birth. Henry lived for another forty-five years, remarried, and had two additional daughters.

Children of Henry H. Haynor and Roxy Clements are:

(C2-1.1)	Tobias Clements Haynor, b. 9 December 1827, Schuylerville or Victory Mills,
	Saratoga County, NY, d. 27 December 1917, Muskegon, MI.
(C2-1.2)	Isaac Benjamin Haynor, b. 6 February 1831 Victory Mills, Saratoga County,
	NY, d. 18 June 1913, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI.
(C2-1.3)	Catharine Jane Haynor, b. 16 May 1834 Saratoga Springs, Saratoga County,
	NY, d. 1 December 1922, Muir, MI.
(C2-1.4)	Charles Henry Haynor, b. abt. 1837, likely in NY State, since he was reported
	as being 12 years old and born in NY State, as shown in the 1850 U.S. Census.
	He died 10 September 1916, as reported in The Mountain Echo newspaper,
	Yellville, Arkansas.
(C2-1.5)	Charlotte Theresa (Teresa) Haynor, b. abt. 1839, Easton Township, Ionia
	County, MI, d. abt. 1870, Green Oak, Livingston County, MI.

Children of Henry H. Haynor and Matilda (Burner) Ward are:

(C2-1.6)	Roxy Hellen (Nellie) Haynor, b. 4 January 1856, Ionia County, MI, d. 26
	January 1911, Detroit, Wayne Co., MI; buried Eagle, Clinton County, MI.
(C2-1.7)	Lelah May Haynor, b. 1873, d. 5 November 1874 and is buried in Saranac, MI.

# **Generation 2**

(C2-1.1) **TOBIAS CLEMENTS HAYNOR**, (*Henry H. Haynor*), b. 9 December 1827 in Schuylerville or Victory Mills, Saratoga County, NY, d. 27 December 1917 in Muskegon, MI at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Alfred P. Brown (Amy Louise Haynor). He enlisted in the Civil War in the 12<sup>th</sup> Regiment Illinois Infantry while working in Illinois plowing prairie grass. Tobias served 4+ years, returned to Easton Twp., Ionia Co., MI. He married (1) Bethamia E. Lapp, 19 September 1868, b. 24 March 1844 in Windsor, Essex Co., Ontario, Canada, d. 25 December 1895 Oceana County, MI.

Children of Tobias Haynor and Bethamia Lapp are:

(C3-1.1.1)	Eber Lorenzo Haynor, b. 6 February 1867, d. 8 May 1957, Hart, MI.
(C3-1.1.2)	Amy Louise Haynor, b. 15 Nov. 1869, Ionia County, d. June 26, 1959.
(C3-1.1.3)	Chester Henry Haynor, b. 13 July 1873, d. 12 Nov 1911.
(C3-1.1.4)	Myrtle Lilly Haynor, b. 5 Sept. 1883, d. 5 November 1967, Brooksville, FL.

After the death of Bethamia Lapp in 1895, Tobias, age 73, m. (2) Sibble Isabelle (Deuel) Blodget, age 67 on 10 November 1902. After the death of Sibble Isabelle (Deuel) (Blodget) Haynor in 1905, Tobias, age 80, m. (3) Rachel (Bowers) Spoon, 13 September 1909, age 69; b. 26 Feb. 1839, as shown on her death record under the name Rachel Hanor, likely born in Farmington, Oakland County, MI, d. 13 September 1921 in Leavitt Township, Oceana County, MI.

(C2-1.2) ISAAC BENJAMIN HAYNOR, (*Henry H. Haynor*) b. 6 February 1831,
Victory Mills, Saratoga Co., NY, d. 18 June 1913, Easton Twp., Ionia County, MI. He married (1)
Nancy Bolton (Boulton), 3 April 1859 in Ionia County, MI. Nancy L. Bolton (Boulton), b. 4 Nov.
1835, Lenawee County, MI, d. 12 Feb. 1892, Easton Twp., Ionia County, MI. Nancy was the
daughter of William J. Bolton (Boulton) (b. England) and Nancy Kelly, b. 16 May 1800, St. Albans,
Franklin Co., Vermont, d. 29 May 1856, Palmyra, Lenawee Co, MI. Isaac Haynor served as School
Moderator of his district and for nine years was the school's first Director when the school was

organized as Grove School. The school was eventually renamed Haynor School in 1938 and still stands and is used as a K-5 grade elementary school, celebrating it's 150-anniversary in 2016. Isaac Haynor also served as Treasurer of Easton Township and as a Justice of the Peace.

Children of Isaac Haynor and Nancy Bolton are:

(C3-1.2.1)	Albert Clements Haynor, b. 29 August 1860, Easton Township, Ionia County,
	MI, d. 11 October 1939, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI.
(C3-1.2.2)	Elmore L. Haynor, b. 30 December 1867, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI,
	d. 17 January 1901, Fort Scott, KS.
(G3-1.2.3)	Leroy J. Haynor, b. 31 December 1872, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI,
	d. 23 December 1966, St. Louis, MI.
(G3-1.2.4)	Blanche Orvilla Haynor, b. 21 May 1878, d. 15 August 1967.

Note: After the death of Nancy Bolton, Isaac married Florentine Louise (Neuman) Miske, 27 May 1894. Florentine b. 20 November 1855, Gambitz, Germany, d. 24 May 1941. She was the daughter of Carl Neuman and Louisa Schultz. They were divorced in 1901.

(C2-1.3) **CATHERINE JANE HAYNOR** (*Henry H. Haynor*), b. 16 May 1834, Saratoga Springs, Saratoga County, NY, died at the home of her son, Frank Wallace Tillison, Muir, MI, 1 December 1922, aged 88 years, six months and 14 days old. She married Charles Henry Tillison, 4 July 1853, son of Charles Tillison and Lucy Clark, b. 13 December 1832, d. 11 March 1912, Lyons, Ionia County, MI. Charles was a Civil War veteran from Michigan, Regiment 21, Company K. He and Catherine settled on a farm in Easton, which home eventually came to be owned by Albert C. Haynor (C3-2.2.1). They later moved to Lyons, MI.

Children of Catherine Haynor and Charles Tillison are:

(C3-1.3.1)	Alida E. or Lydia E. Tillison, b. 1857 reportedly in NY State, d. 1870.
(C3-1.3.2)	Ora Belle Tillison, b. 1862, Orleans Township Ionia Co., MI, d. 24 May 1895,
	Lyons, Ionia Co., MI.
(C3-1.3.3)	Frank Wallace Tillison, b. 8 December 1864, Easton Twp., Ionia County, MI,
	d. 26 Sept. 1932 in Muir, Ionia County, MI.
(C3-1.3.4)	Nelson Eugene Tillison, b. 5 June 1873 in Easton Twp., Ionia County, MI, d.
	1950, Gobles, Bloomingdale Township, Van Buren County, MI.

(C2-1.4) **CHARLES HENRY HAYNOR** (*Henry H. Haynor*) was believed born December 1837/38. Some descendants thought that Charles could have been born in either NY, PA, or MI. Because of this confusion, it's possible that Charles was born as Henry, Roxy and family were traveling from NY State to Michigan or as the family stayed temporarily in Washtenaw County, MI on their travels to the Ionia area. Records though show that Charles was 12 years old and was born in NY State, according to the Ionia, MI 1850 Federal Census Index at: <u>http://www.usgwcensus.org/cenfiles/mi/ionia/1850/indx-h.txt</u>. As a young man, Charles went to California, then to Colorado to prospect in silver mines; married, raised a family in the West.

Charles died 10 September 1916, as reported in The Mountain Echo newspaper, Yellville, Arkansas. The newspaper article states, "Mr. C. H. Haynor, who, with his son, came from Wonder, Nevada, about three months ago, died last Sunday at the Broome County mine and was buried Monday at the Monarch cemetery (his grave was actually found at the Keesee Cemetery in Marion Co., Arkansas). Mr. Haynor was far advanced in years and had been suffering for some time with dropsy and other old age afflictions, and came to this county in the hope that the climate would prove beneficial to his

health. The bereaved son has the sympathy of his many friends in his bereavement." It is believed that Charles' son William Lawrence Haynor, was the son being referenced in The Mountain Echo newspaper, since William's WWI Draft registration cards of persons from Elko, Esmeraldo, Eureka, and Humnoldt Counties, Nevada, it says that he was 30 years old at enlistment, which would have been in about 1917. It says also that William was a miner working for National Mines, National, Nevada. Of Charles two sons, William was the only one known to have lived in Nevada.

Charles married Dorcas A. (Annie) Killen, 30 October 1882 in Ouray Co., Colorado. A death certificate shows that Annie was born 15 December 1858, in Missouri and died 9 February 1914 of "organic heart disease" in Olathe, Montrose Co., Colorado. She was the daughter of Henry Clinton Killen, b. 4 May 1835, Hardin, Kentucky, d. 21 September 1902, Montrose, Colorado and Margaret A. or E. Noland, b. November 1835, Missouri, d. after 1910, Colorado.

Children of Charles Haynor and Dorcas Killen are:

(C3-1.4.1)	Albert Henry Haynor, b. 28 October 1884, Delta, CO, d. 25 May 1948, Butte,
	CA.
(C3-1.4.2)	William Lawrence Haynor, b. 7 February 1887, Breckenridge, Summit Co.
	CO., d. 19 October, 1967, Yuba City, Sutter County, CA.

(C2-1.5) **CHARLOTTE THERESA HAYNOR** (Teresa) (*Henry H. Haynor*), b. abt. 1839, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. abt. 1870, Green Oak, Livingston County, MI. Married 13 March 1859 to Moses Henry Clements, b. abt. 1839, Washtenaw County, MI, d. 7 September 1899, Green Oak, Livingston County, MI. Moses was the son of John Peter Clements, b. Rumbout, Dutchess County, NY and Tina Ferris, b. New York State. Moses father, John Peter Clements, is likely the uncle of Roxy (Clements) Haynor.

Children of Charlotte Haynor and Moses Clements are:

(C3-1.5.1)	Clara E. Clements, b. 2 July 1860, Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI, d. 2
	October 1879 at home of Typhoid Fever at the age of 19, Wyandotte, Wayne
	County, MI.
(C3-1.5.2)	Nellie E. Clements, b. April 1862 Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI, d. 1959,
	Washtenaw County, MI.
(C3-1.5.3)	Albert Norman Clements, b. 25 December 1869, d. 24 March 1956, Butte Co.,
	CA.

(C2-1.6) **ROXEY (ROXIE) HELLEN HAYNOR or ROXIE ELINOR HAYNOR,** nicknamed NELLIE (*Henry H. Haynor*), b. 4 January 1856, Ionia County, MI, d. 26 January 1911, Detroit and is buried in Eagle, Clinton County, MI; m. 30 April 1876 to John Blough, b. 12 August 1850, Stark County, Ohio, d. 19 January 1916, Eagle, Clinton County, MI. John Blough was the son of Jesse D. Blough (Blaugh), b. abt. 1821, d. 3 March 1888 and Catherine Kaufman, b. abt. 1827, d. 11 December 1874.

Note: The surname Blough might be found as "Blaugh," although Blough is clearly listed on John's headstone. Jesse's headstone spelling is unreadable. Catherine (Kaufman) Blough's headstone is inscribed as Blaugh, although at <u>https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/23771693/catharine-blaugh</u>, it says "The people buried around her, their last name is spelled BLOUGH." John, Roxey, Jesse and Catherine are all buried at North Eagle Cemetery, Eagle, Clinton County, Michigan. Only Catherine is listed as Blaugh, from what is readable. It's believed the surname spelling was Blauch in Switzerland in the early 1700s, before the family emigrated to America, likely first to Pennsylvania.

Child of Roxy Haynor and John Blough is: (C3-1.6.1) John Blough, b. 1876.

#### (C2-1.7) **LELAH M. HAYNOR** (*Henry H. Haynor*), b. 1873, d. 5 November 1874.

### **Generation 3**

(C3-1.1.1) **EBER LORENZO HAYNOR** (*Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 6 February 1867, d. 8 May 1957, Hart, MI. Eber Haynor is buried in the Elbridge Cemetery; m. 12 August 1896 to Agnes Marion Hatch, Hesperia, MI, b. 17 May 1878 in Oceana, County, MI, d. 15 April 1967, Hart, MI, daughter of Robert W. Hatch and Martha Shaw, both born in Elbridge Twp., Oceana Co., MI.

Children of Eber Haynor and Agnes Hatch are:

(C4-1.1.1.1)	Francis (Frank) Marion Haynor, b. 26 December 1896, d. 5 July 1984.
(C4-1.1.1.2)	Alice Marie Haynor, b. 25 Dec 1898, d. 17 November 1992.
(C4-1.1.1.3)	Iva Belle Haynor, b. 29 June 1901, d. September 1979.
(C4-1.1.1.4)	Florence Bethamia Haynor, b. 23 September 1910, d. 25 January 1989.
(C4-1.1.1.5)	Albert Clements Haynor, b. 6 April 1914, d. 5 May 1965.

(C3-1.1.2) **AMY LOUISE HAYNOR** (*Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 15 Nov. 1869 in Easton Twp., Ionia County, MI, d. 26 June 1959; m. Alfred Phineas Brown, 1 January 1891, son of Phineas Brown and Nancy Poe. Alfred, b. 26 March 1869, d. 19 March 1944, Holton, Muskegon Co., MI. Amy and Alfred are buried at the West Hesperia Cemetery, Hesperia, Oceana County, MI.

Children of Amy Haynor and Alfred Brown are:

(G4-1.1.2.1)	Irvin Eber Brown, b. 25 March 1892, d. 20 October 1953.
(G4-1.1.2.2)	Alcie Bethamy Brown, b. 10 November 1898, Hesperia, MI, d. 1977.
(G4-1.1.2.3)	Cora L. Brown, b. 29 August 1901, Oceana County, d. 3 August 1974.
(G4-1.1.2.4)	Lyle A. Brown, b. 27 Sept. 1910, Fremont, MI, d. 13 Sept. 1982, Shelby, MI.

(C3-1.1.3) **CHESTER HENRY HAYNOR** (*Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 13 July 1873 Greenwood, Oceana Co., MI, d. 12 November 1911 Denver Twp., Newaygo Co., MI; m. Ella Williams, 28 May 1899 in Greenwood, Oceana Co., MI, b. 10 September 1875, d. 23 November 1910, daughter of Lemuel Williams and Eunice Rosetha Hall.

Children of Chester Haynor and Ella Williams are:

- (C4-1.1.3.1)Vera Ellen Haynor, b. 29 January 1900, d. of TB, 15 November 1917, Ferry,<br/>Oceana Co., MI.(C4-1.1.3.2)Laura Myrtle Haynor, b. 30 October 1902, d. 17 July 1970, Fremont, MI.<br/>Charles Willmont Haynor, b. 31 July 1905, d. 21 October 1991.
- (C4-1.1.3.4) Thelma Pearl Haynor, b. 27 October 1907, d. 23 Dec. 1985.

(C3-1.1.4) **MYRTLE LILLY HAYNOR** (*Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 5 September 1883, Brunswick, MI, d. 5 September 1967, Brooksville, FL; m. Searight Arcemos Collier, 16 Nov. 1904, b. 28 August 1886, Ionia County, MI, d. 19 June 1952, Sparr, Marion County, IN, son of John Collier and Caroline Swaddner (Swaydner). Child of Myrtle Haynor and Searight Collier is:

(C4-1.1.4.1) Winona May Collier, b. 19 February 1908, Belding, MI, d. 22 December 1999, Brooksville, FL.

(C3-1.2.1) **ALBERT CLEMENTS HAYNOR** (*Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 29 August 1860, Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI, d. 11 October 1939, Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI of pneumonia; m. 6 April 1887 to Mary Elizabeth (Libbie) Conner, b. 29 May 1868, d. 8 August 1951, Easton Township, Ionia Co., MI, daughter of William Hiram Connor and Mary Hulin. Both Albert and Libbie are buried in the Easton Township Cemetery, Ionia County, MI.

Children of Albert Haynor and Mary Elizabeth Conner are:

5
Lloyd Elton Haynor, b. 10 April 1888, d. 12 September 1945.
William Roy Haynor, b. 28 October 1889, d. 24 August 1961.
Albert LaVerne Haynor, b. 25 June 1891, d. 26 January 1975.
Mildred Grace Haynor, b. 15 January 1895, d. 16 March 1973.
Alice Gertrude Haynor, b. 9 November 1898, d. 22 November 1987.
Arthur Benjamin Haynor, b. 11 January 1905, d. 3 January 1975.

(C3-1.2.2) **ELMORE L. HAYNOR** (*Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 30 December 1867, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 17 January 1901, Fort Scott, KS; m. 10 August 1890, Ionia, MI to Julia Mae McGann, daughter of Joe McGann, b. 1871, Portland, MI, d. 1918, Traverse City, MI. Elmore was a railroad man, becoming a dispatcher at Fort Scott, KS where he died in a hospital of Typhoid Fever.

Child of Elmore Haynor and Julia Mae McGann is:

(C4-2.2.1) Ethel Nancy Haynor, b. 30 October 1890, d. 1 June 1960.

(C3-1.2.3) **LEROY J. (JAY) HAYNOR** (*Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 31 December 1872, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 23 December 1966, St. Louis, MI; m. 24 October 1901 to Julia Catherine Hudson, b. 18 June 1881, Shelbina, MO, d. 21 June 1975, St. Louis, MI, daughter of Frank Dickens Hudson, b. MI and Sarah Catherine Janes, b. Marion County, near Hunnewell, MO. Julia was a school teacher, later a post office mistress. Leroy had been a farmer, railroad station agent, and telegraph operator.

Note: It was thought that Leroy had no middle name, just the initial "J", but a WW1 Draft Registration Card lists his name as Leroy Jay Haynor and he signed the card as Leroy Jay Haynor.

Children of Leroy Haynor and Julia Hudson are:

(C4-1.2.3.1)	Elmore L. (Leroy) Haynor, b. 18 February 1903, Easton Township, MI, d. 26
	December 1995, Marinette, WI.
(C4-1.2.3.2)	F. (Frank) Hudson Haynor, b. 28 March 1905, Easton Township, MI, d. 3 May
	2006 Dearborn, MI.
(C4-1.2.3.3)	Keith Eugene Haynor, b. 19 July 1909, Zeeland, MI, d. 25 May 1991.
(C4-1.2.3.4)	Robert John Haynor, b. 9 September 1913, McBride, MI, d, 14 July 1985.
(C4-1.2.3.5)	Margaret Jessie Lorainne Haynor, b. 9 January 1922, Ionia, MI, d. 5 July 1992.

(C3-1.2.4) **BLANCHE ORVILLA HAYNOR** (*Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 21 May 1878, d. 15 August 1967, m. Henry Herbert Perrine, a Spanish American War veteran and a

railroad man, 8 June 1898, Ionia, MI, b. abt. 1872, Battle Creek, MI, d. 21 September 1964, Isabella County, MI, son of Isaac Perrine and Matilda Louise Banfield (or Bandfield). Other records show Blanche and Henry were married 22 December 1898 in Tampa, FL.

Children of Blanche Haynor and Herbert Perrine are:

- (C4-1.2.4.1) Francis Helen Perrine, b. 3 September 1901, d. 1965.
- (C4-1.2.4.2) Thelma Letha Perrine, b. 23 June 1905, d. 25 March 1996.
- (C4-1.2.4.3) Wayne Haynor Perrine, b. 4 September 1907, d. 30 September 1987.
- (C4-1.2.4.4) Henry Herbert Perrine, Jr., b. 21 July 1916, d. 21 May 2001.
- (C4-1.2.4.5) Nancy I. Perrine, b. 15 June 1920, d. 24 May 1997.

(C3-1.3.2) **ORA BELLE TILLISON** (*Catherine Haynor Tillison, Henry H. Haynor*), b. abt. 1862 in Ionia Co., MI, d. 24 May 1895, Lyons, Ionia County, MI, buried in Lyons Cemetery; m. (1) Wendel Wasnick, 4 July 1879, Greenville, MI, b. 14 May 1842 in Rome, Richland Co., Ohio, d. 19 December 1893, son of Wendel Wasnick and Philippina Maria Bauer, divx. 1883; m. (2) William Clark, 1886, b. December 1848, New York, d. 12 May 1912, Ionia County, MI, son of Daniel Clark and Mary Hughes.

Children of Ora Belle Tillison and Wendel Wasnick are:

- (C4-1.3.2.1) Blanche Ada Wasnick, b. 2 September 1880, Digby, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 18 August 1967, Shepherd, MI.
  (C4-1.3.2.2) Glenn Lavere Wasnick, b. 23 July 1882, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI,
- (C4-1.3.2.2) Glenn Lavere Wasnick, b. 23 July 1882, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. August 1949, Lansing, MI.

Children of Ora Belle Tillison and William Clark are:

(G4-1.3.2.3)	Jennie Isabel Clark, b. 17 Dec. 1887, Rockford, MI, d. 29 Aug. 1909, Ionia,
	MI; was adopted by Mr. and Mrs. John Gardner of Ionia upon the death of her
	mother in 1895 and afterward married Robert Alspaugh.
(G4-1.3.2.4)	William Clark, b. 2 June 1891, Ionia Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 4
	December 1891, Lyons, Ionia County, MI.
(G4-1.3.2.5)	Marion (Mary) Elizabeth Clark, b. 1892, Lyons Township, Ionia County, MI,
	d. 22 December 1939, Flint, Genesee County, MI; was adopted by her
	grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Charles Tillison.
(G4-1.3.2.6)	Ransom Earl Clark, b. 7 September 1893, Lyons, Ionia County, MI., d. 23
	August 1942, Martineg, Mecosta Co., MI; was adopted by the Jas. Perrett
	family, upon the death of his mother in 1895 and thereafter went by the name
	of William Ransom Perrett.

(C3-1.3.3) FRANK WALLACE TILLISON (*Catherine Haynor Tillison, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 8 December 1864, Orleans Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 26 September 1932, Muir, MI, buried at Muir Cemetery; m. (1) Lizzie Warfield, 7 April 1891, b. 1865, IN, divx. 1893; m. (2) Alta or Arta Victoria Willsie, 12 June 1897, Ionia County, MI, b. 24 December 1876, Burord, Brandt, Ontario, Canada, d. 15 September 1915, Detroit, Wayne County, MI, daughter of Thomas Arthur Willsie and Maria Elizabeth McCubbin; m. (3) Kathrine T. Goodenough, 11 June 1917, Ionia Co., MI, b. 23 March 1863 Lyons Twp., Ionia Co., MI, d. 20 June 1929, Lyons, Ionia Co., MI, daughter of Edwin W. Goodenough and Triphena H. Hopkins. Kathrine, at one point, may have gone by the name of Kate T. Cutler Bradley; m. (4) Mandy Hendrick, 1930, b. abt. 1868, Michigan.

Children of Frank Wallace Tillison and Artie Wilsie are:

(C4-1.3.3.1)	Hazel Ora Tillison, b. 15 February 1898, Ionia County, MI, d. 19 November
	1936, Detroit, MI.
(C4-1.3.3.2)	Edith Irene Tillison, b. 2 August 1900, d. 20 June 1972, Southfield, Oakland
	Co., MI.
(C4-1.3.3.3)	Mary Helen Alberta Tillison, b. abt. 1901, Wayne County, MI, d. before 2012.

Note: All three children from above (Hazel, age 12; Edith, age 10; and Mary, age 9, were found in the 1910 U.S. Census, listed as inmates in the care of the Home of the Friendless, Detroit, MI.

(C3-1.3.4) NELSON EUGENE TILLISON (*Catherine Haynor Tillison, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 5 June 1873, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 24 September 1950, Gobles, Bloomingdale Township, Van Buren County, MI, buried Robinson Cemetery, Gobles, MI; m. (1) Maude May Gardner, 5 August 1896, Ionia County, MI, b. August 1879, Canada, d. 10 March 1936, Flint, MI, daughter of John Henry Gardner and Sarah Catherine Carty; divx. 1920; m. (2) Emma L. (Schaffer) Dokey, 27 March 1920, St. Joseph, Berrien Co., MI, b. 18 Jan 1869, Red Banks, PA, d. 8 November 1951, Ganges Township, Allegan County, MI, daughter of Louis (Levi) Schaffer and Mary Buffington.

(C3-1.4.1) ALBERT HENRY HAYNOR (*Charles Henry Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b.
 28 October 1884, Delta, CO, d. 25 May 1948, Butte, CA; m. Bessie, 1906, in Colorado, b. 1886 in Iowa. Bessie may have died in 1930.

Children of Albert Henry Haynor and Bessie are:

- (C4-1.4.1.1)Cambridge B. Haynor, b. 1907, Colorado; m. Anita M. Graham, b. 1912, CA.(C4-1.4.1.2)Bliss Haynor, b. 1909, Colorado.
- (C4-1.4.1.3) George Haynor, b. 1914, Colorado.

*Note: The above information on Bessie and children are from the websites,* <u>https://www.myheritage.com/names/albert\_haynor#</u> and <u>https://haynor.tribalpages.com</u>

(C3-1.4.2) WILLIAM LAWRENCE HAYNOR (Charles Henry Haynor, Henry H. Haynor), b. 7 February 1887, CO, d. 19 October, 1967 Yuba City, Sutter County, CA; m. Ada G. (Welsh) Nicholas, 20 July 1921, Santa Ana, CA, b. 9 November 1892, Duff, Arapahoe County, CO, d. 18 September 1983, Olivehurst, Yuba, CA, daughter of George W. Welsh and Minnie Bell Dickerson, b. Springdale, Kansas. On William's WWI Draft registration cards of persons from Elko, Esmeraldo, Eureka, and Humnoldt Counties, Nevada, it says that he was 30 years old at enlistment, which would have been about 1917. It says also that William was a miner working for National Mines, National, Nevada, during the time of the draft. William was a private and served overseas in WWI from Oct. 28, 1918 to Sept. 15, 1919, in Company K, 8th Infantry to Aug. 6, 1919; then in Company A, 16 Infantry to his discharge. William was listed as an oil worker at St. Helen's Petroleum, Los Angeles, CA in 1921, as shown on the State of Washington, World War I Veteran's Compensation Fund Application Records, 1921-1925. This application also says that William was drafted in WWI; place of draft registration was listed as Nevada.

Child of William Haynor and Ada Welsh is:

(C4-1.4.2.1) Edith M. Haynor (adopted from Ada's first marriage to Nicholas), b. abt. 1915.

(C3-1.5.2) **NELLIE E. (or C.) CLEMENTS** (*Charlotte Haynor Clements, Henry H. Haynor*), b. April 1862, Easton, Ionia County, MI, d. 1959, Washtenaw County, MI, buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Dixboro, Washtenaw Co., MI; m. James F. (Frank) Bush 26 November 1880, Detroit, MI, b. 27 December 1857, Michigan, d. 15 November 1937, Washtenaw County, MI, buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Dixboro, Washtenaw Co., MI, son of William Bush and Mary Jane McCormick.

Child of Nellie C. Clements and James Bush is: (C4-1.5.2.1) Myrta M. Bush, b. June 1882, Dixboro, Washtenaw, MI; m. Eugene J. Koch, 20 October 1904. Eugene b. 1879 in Superior, Washtenaw, MI.

Note: Marie (Bush) Sweeney may be the married name of Myrta M. Bush.

(C3-1.5.3) **ALBERT NORMAN CLEMENTS** (*Charlotte Haynor Clements, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 25 December 1869, d. 24 March 1956 in Butte Co., CA, although lived in Harlowton, Wheatland Co., Montana as found in the 1920, 1930 and 1940 censuses. Married Susan (Keenan) Ketchum (previously married), 29 January 1908, b. 1869, d. 1956 and is buried in the Old Oroville Cemetery, Butte Co., CA; daughter of Patrick Keenan. Both Albert and Susie were age 38 when married and no children of Albert and Susie Clements have ever been determined.

# **Generation 4**

(C4-1.1.1.) **FRANCIS (FRANK) MARION HAYNOR** (*Eber L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 26 December 1896, d. 5 July 1984; m. Emily A. Adams, 10 March 1919, b. 15 February 1899, d. 7 May 1988.

(C4-1.1.1.2) **ALICE MARIE (MAY) HAYNOR**, (*Eber L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 25 Dec 1898, d. 17 November 1992, m. William Ellsworth France, 25 December 1923, b. 2 December 1897, d. 31 July 1979.

(C4-1.1.1.3) **IVA BELLE HAYNOR**, *(Eber L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor)*, b. 29 June 1901, Hesperia, MI, d. 7 September 1979; m. Harry Lee Pierson, 12 August 1920, Williams Co., OH, b. 12 August 1897, Oceana Co., MI, d. March 1965, son of Orin Alonzo Pierson and Elizabeth Carey. Both Iva and Harry are buried in Elbridge Township Cemetery, Hart, Oceana Co., MI. No children have ever been identified.

(C4-1.1.1.4) **FLORENCE BETHAMIA HAYNOR** (*Eber L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 23 September 1910, d. 25 January 1989; m. Earl E. Richards, 8 August 1937, South Bend, St. Joseph Co., IN, b. 15 September 1906, d. 24 July 1995. They lived in Mt. Pleasant, MI. Earl was the son of Goldie Johnson and Frank Richards.

(C4-1.1.1.5) **ALBERT CLEMENTS HAYNOR** (*Eber L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 6 April 1914, d. 5 May 1965; m. Bessie Louise McCarty, 23 May 1936, b. 13 January 1918, Hart, MI, d. 11 December 2007, Muskegon Co., MI. Bessie was the daughter of Roy L. McCarty and Dolly Dorothy Weirich. After the death of Albert Haynor, Bessie married Henry Mast and he preceded her in death in 1996.

(C4-1.1.2.1) **IRVIN EBER BROWN** (*Amy Louise Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 25 March 1892, d. 20 October 1953, Orlando, FL; m. (1) Cora Estell Pointer Kimball, 17 May 1911, Muskegon, MI, b. 5 February 1892, Fremont, MI, d. 7 January 1973, Muskegon, MI, daughter of James Pointer and Amanda Cole; m. (2) Winona May Collier (C4-1.1.4.1), 18 April

1933, b. 19 February 1908, Belding, MI, d. 22 December 1999, Brooksville, FL, daughter of Searight Collier and Myrtle Haynor.

(C4-1.1.2.2) **ALCIE BETHAMY BROWN** (*Amy Louise Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 10 November 1898, Hesperia, MI, d. 1977; m. William Fredrick Rossiter, 1921, b. 19 May 1899, d. 1950, son of Nicholas Rossiter and Immogene Gilbert.

(C4-1.1.2.3) **CORA L. BROWN** (*Amy Louise Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 29 August 1901, Oceana County, MI, d. 3 August 1974; m. Cecil G. Spaulding, b. 1895, d. 1981.

(C4-1.1.2.4) **LYLE A. BROWN** (*Amy Louise Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 27 September 1910 in Fremont, MI, d. 13 September 1982 in Shelby, MI; m. Vivian Galinis Rhuel.

Note: the Rhuel surname in the above listing might be an assumed name taken from her grandmother.

(C4-1.1.3.2) **LAURA MYRTLE HAYNOR** (*Chester H. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 30 October 1902, d. 17 July 1970; m. Stanley Alexander Morrison, 30 October 1921, b. 4 October 1892, Hesperia, MI, d. 2 February 1984 in Fremont, MI.

(C4-1.1.3.3) **CHARLES WILLMONT HAYNOR** (*Chester H. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 31 July 1905, d 21 October 1991; m. (1) Marguerite Ebling, 24 Sept. 1929, divx. 28 June 1937; m. (2) Lavinna R. Conklin, 27 May 1940, b. 1917, d. 14 June 2015. Leon Conklin and Dorothy Sherwood were the parents of Lavinna R. Conklin.

(C4-1.1.3.4) **THELMA PEARL HAYNOR** (*Chester H. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 27 October 1907 in Oceana Co., MI, d. 23 Dec. 1985, Grand Rapids, Kent Co., MI.; m. John E. Davis, b. 12 June 1905, Michigan, d. 5 July 1986, Grand Rapids, MI. John's parents were J. L. Davis and Martha (Whitford) Davis.

(C4-1.1.4.1) **WINONA MAY COLLIER** (*Myrtle L. Haynor, Tobias C. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 19 Feb. 1908, Belding, MI, d. 22 Dec. 1999, Brooksville, FL; m. (1) (C4-1.1.2.1) Irvin Eber Brown, 18 April 1933, b. 25 March 1892, d. October 20, 1953, Orlando, FL; m. (2) William M. Hicks abt. 1960, divx., November 1960, Hernando, Florida; m. (3) Robert Cook, 9 February 1963, b. 11 May 1929, Kalamazoo, MI.

(C4-1.2.1.1) **LLOYD ELTON HAYNOR** (*Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 10 April 1888, d. 12 September 1945 from colon cancer and is buried in Grand Lawn Cemetery, Detroit, MI; m. Caroline R. (Carrie) Krueger, 22 June 1912, b. 19 May 1895, d. 17 April 1968 from myocardial infarction, daughter of Julius Krueger and Augusta Druschkowsky.

Note: After the death of Lloyd Haynor, Caroline (Krueger) Haynor married Nicholas Kilburg on 30 Aug 1947. He had 3 children from a previous marriage.

(C4-1.2.1.2) **WILLIAM ROY HAYNOR** (*Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 28 Oct. 1889, d. 24 August 1961; m. (1) Eleanor Lillian Metcalf, 1 August 1912, Holly, Oakland County, MI, b. 29 September 1893, Grayling, MI, d. 7 January 1937, Ludington, MI, daughter of Jonas Metcalf and Louella Wisner; m. (2) Helen Pearl Miller, 18 June 1939, Manistee, MI, b. 21 March 1921, Alger, Ohio, d. 23 Nov. 1998, Fremont, MI. Roy was a corporal in the U.S.

Signal Corps with the Michigan National Guard, Company A. He worked for the railroad for 44 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> years as station agent and telegrapher throughout Michigan including stops at Rougemere Yard in southeast Dearborn near the Ford Rouge complex, Rose Center, Freeland, White Cloud, Holton, Thompsonville, Custer and Ludington. He retired in Ludington at the age of 67. Roy was an avid outdoorsman; hunter, trapper and fisherman. He was a renowned taxidermist nearly his entire life. He had been a collector for at least 10 years with the U.S. Department of Agriculture Bureau of Biological Survey. His individual collection of migratory birds was on display at Michigan State College (University) at least by 1933.

(C4-1.2.1.3) **ALBERT LAVERNE HAYNOR** (Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor), b. 25 June 1891, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 26 January 1975, Sheridan Township, Montcalm Co., MI; m. Elsie Anna Sweers, 18 June 1921, b. 18 January 1899, d. 24 April 1986 at their family farm just east of Shiloh, Orleans Township, Ionia County, MI. Elsie was the daughter of Martin John Sweers and Amy Francelia Smith.

(C4-1.2.1.4) **MILDRED GRACE HAYNOR** (*Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 15 January 1895, d. 16 March 1973; m. (1) Stephen Champlain Durham, Jr., 16 July 1916, b. 4 June 1893, d. 17 January 1957, divx. date unknown; m. (2) Cherre D. Brown, 4 April 1921, b. January 1897, d. 1 June 1924 in Battle Creek, MI, of TB contracted in WWI; m. (3) Roger Irvin Gulick, 1931, b. 25 May 1895, d. 13 December 1982.

(C4-1.2.1.5) **ALICE GERTRUDE HAYNOR** (*Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 9 November 1898, d. 22 November 1987; m. (1) Forrest H. Vaughn, 17 February 1924, Lake County, IN, divx. 16 December 1926, Ingham County, MI., b. 11 July 1903, Monticello, Jones Co., Iowa, d. 3 October 1990, Los Angeles Co., CA; m. (2) Harry Bull, 15 December 1943, Pontiac, Oakland Co., MI, b. 27 March 1889, Detroit, Wayne Co., MI, d. 22 June 1969, Ionia, Ionia Co., MI.

(C4-1.2.1.6) **ARTHUR BENJAMIN HAYNOR** (*Albert C. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 11 January 1905, d. 2 January 1975; m. (1) Doretha L. Creviston, Bowling Green, Wood Co., Ohio, 5 Dec. 1927, b. 6 June 1908; divx. 17 October 1934, Newaygo County, MI; m. (2) Eileen Cecelia (Hough) Robbins, 7 May 1949, b. 17 May 1914, d. 1 September 1988. Eileen brought two children, Geraldine (Weeks) and Beverly (Lockwood) to the marriage. Art Haynor retired captain of the guards, Ionia Reformatory in 1967.

(C4-1.2.2.1) **ETHEL NANCY HAYNOR** (*Elmore L. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 30 October 1890, d. 1 June 1960. Taught school in Petoskey, MI and Hollywood, CA; resided in Beverly Hills. It is believed she never married.

(C4-1.2.3.1) **ELMORE L. (LEROY) HAYNOR**, (*Leroy J. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 18 February 1903 in Easton Township, MI, d. 26 December 1995 in Marinette, WI.; m. (1) Leola A. Johnson, 11 June 1928, South Bend, IN, divx. 3 March 1932, Gratiot, Co., MI; m. (2) Ruth Caroline Nelson, 10 August 1936; b. 29 June 1904, d. 17 August 1995, parents Charles and Helga (Olson) Nelson. During his early years, Elmore had been a history and chemistry teacher, as well as athletic coach in Hartford and Ithaca, MI. When in Ithaca, he was the football coach, in which his brother Robert was on the team, as shown by articles found in the Lansing State Journal. In the 1940 U.S. Census, Elmore was listed as an educational administrator for a CCC Camp in Menominee, MI. He served in the Navy during WWII, although an article in the Detroit Free Press in

1942, shows he was working for the Civil Service, apparently in Detroit. No children of Elmore have ever been identified. Both Elmore and Ruth are buried at Riverside Cemetery, Menominee, MI.

Note: Elmore L. and Ruth C. Haynor Endowed Scholarship for History. Elmore Haynor received his Bachelor of Arts in history from WMU in 1927. While a student, he experienced financial need and was assisted by a WMU Faculty member. To honor that generosity, he made a gift through his estate in 1996 to open this fund. This endowment supports a scholarship for undergraduate full-time students enrolled in history experiencing financial need. The scholarship is listed at <u>https://wmich.edu/history/endowments</u>.

(C4-1.2.3.2) **F. (FRANK) HUDSON HAYNOR** (*Leroy J. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 28 March 1905, Easton Township, MI, d. 3 May 2006, Dearborn, MI at the age of 101; m. Essie M. Patrick, 20 January 1925, b. 29 May 1907, d. 24 July 2002 after 77 years of marriage. Essie's parents were Robert Patrick, b. 1875, d. 1959 and Nellie (Morrison) Patrick, b. 1870, d. 1937. Essie had a twin sister named Elsie L. (Patrick) Bennett, b. 1907, d. 1934.

(C4-1.2.3.3) **KEITH EUGENE HAYNOR** (*Leroy J. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 14 July 1909, Zeeland, MI, d. 25 May 1991, De Land, Volusia Co., FL.; m. Viola Madora Harris, 25 June 1929, b. 4 Aug. 1911, Alma, Gratiot Co., MI, d. 26 Jan. 2006, Port Orange, Volusia Co., FL. Clyde Harris and Margaret Jane Wells, were the parents of Viola Madora Harris.

(C4-1.2.3.4) **ROBERT JOHN HAYNOR** (*Leroy J. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 9 Sept. 1913, McBride, MI, d, 14 July 1985; m. Doris H. Cure, b. 6 May 1915, d. 21 January 1997.

(C4-1.2.3.5) **MARGARET JESSIE LORAINNE HAYNOR** (*Leroy J. Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 9 January 1922, Berlin Center, Ionia Co., MI, d. 5 July 1992, Escondido, San Diego County, CA; m. Carl Clinton Ball, Jr., 21 April 1946, b. 9 July 1917, Tulsa, OK, d. 14 December 1961. Carl was a major in the USAF, pilot and professor of Air Science at San Diego State College. He was a decorated WWII and Korean Conflict veteran. He was killed in a plane crash, during a severe storm near San Diego, CA, although was not piloting the plane. He is buried at the Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, CA. Margaret is buried at the Breckenridge Cemetery, Gratiot County, MI.

(C4-1.2.4.1) **FRANCIS HELEN PERRINE** (*Blanche Orvilla Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 3 September 1901, d. 1965; m. 14 November 1925, Ann Arbor, Washtenaw Co., MI., to Waldo Oscar Hildebrand, b. 17 June 1904, Evansville, Vanderburgh Co., IN., d. 5 October 1971, Frederic, Crawford Co., MI.

(C4-1.2.4.2) **THELMA LETHA PERRINE** (*Blanche Orvilla Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 23 June 1905, Holland, Ottawa Co., MI, d. 25 March 1996, Kalamazoo, MI, m. Raymond Cecil Gilbert, 17 Aril 1926, b. 13 March 1902, d. 19 August 1967.

(C4-1.2.4.3) **WAYNE HAYNOR PERRINE** (*Blanche Orvilla Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 4 September 1907, Holland, Ottawa Co., MI, d. 30 September 1987, Jacksonville, Duval Co., Florida; m. Mable F. Bonifield, 9 September 1933, b. 3 October 1904, Cincinnati Co., Hamilton, Ohio, d. 21 October 1987, Jacksonville, Duval Co., Florida. Both are buried at Oaklawn Cemetery, Jacksonville, Duval Co., Florida.

(C4-1.2.4.4) **HERBERT H. PERRINE** (*Blanche Orvilla Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 21 July 1916, d. 21 May 2001, Isabella Co., MI. m. Marjorie? m. Jean Brice? Herbert is buried at Salt River Cemetery, Isabella Co., MI.

(C4-1.2.4.5) **NANCY I. PERRINE** (Blanche Orvilla Haynor, Isaac B. Haynor, Henry H. Haynor), b. 15 June 1920, Michigan, d. 24 May 1997, Shepherd, Isabella Co., MI; m. Edward R. Curtis, b. 1919, d. 2002.

(C4-1.3.2.1) **BLANCHE ADA WASNICK** (*Ora Belle Tillison, Catherine Jane Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 2 September 1880, Digby, Easton Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 18 August 1967, Shepherd, MI; m. (1) Fredrick C. McKee, 14 July 1904, divx. 1910; m. (2) Andrew Jans Timmer, 12 April 1911, b. 21 January 1875, d. 3 March 1915; m. (3) Louis Worth Perrine, 2 July 1916, b. 19 April 1880, d. 24 August 1959.

(C4-1.3.2.2) **GLENN L. WASNICK** (*Ora Belle Tillison, Catherine Jane Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 23 July 1883, d. August 1949; m. Edith M. Fea, 26 July 1904.

(G4-1.3.2.3) **JENNIE ISABEL CLARK** (*Ora Belle Tillison, Catherine Jane Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 17 December 1887, Rockford, MI, d. 29 August 1909, Ionia, MI; m. Robert J. Alspaugh, 18 June 1907, Ionia, Ionia Co., MI, b. 24 December 1886, Orange Township, Ionia Co., MI, d. 7 March 1965, Eaton Rapids, Eaton Co., MI. Upon the death of Jennie Clark in 1909, Robert married Mabel E. VanSickle, 22 August 1911, b. 31 August 1890, Carson City, Montcalm Co., MI, d. April 1971.

(G4-1.3.2.5) MARION (MARY) ELIZABETH CLARK (*Ora Belle Tillison, Catherine Jane Haynor, Henry H. Haynor*) b. 1892, Lyons Township, Ionia County, MI, d. 22 December 1939, Flint, Genesee County, MI; m. Joseph Claude Griest, Sr., 2 January 1915, Ionia, Ionia Co., MI, b. 12 February 1890, Hillsdale, Hillsdale Co., MI, d. 16 October 1928, Flint, Genesee Co., MI. Joseph Griest was the son of Albert B. Griest and Fannie Coon.

(C4-1.3.3.1) **HAZEL ORA TILLISON** (*Frank Wallace Tillison, Catherine Haynor Tillison, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 15 February 1898, Ionia County, MI, d. 19 November 1936, Detroit, MI; m. George Thomas Furlong, 30 June 1915, Detroit, MI, b. 26 April 1883, Pennsylvania, d. 26 January 1965, buried Parkview Memorial Cemetery, Livonia, Wayne County, MI.

(C4-1.3.3.2) **EDITH IRENE TILLISON** (*Frank Wallace Tillison, Catherine Haynor Tillison, Henry H. Haynor*), b. 2 August 1900, d. 20 June 1972, Southfield, Oakland County, MI; m. Alonzo E. Misenar, 21 July 1925, Detroit, MI, b. 3 January 1897, d. 23 October 1964, Livonia, Wayne Co., MI.

Many persons over generations have contributed to the Henry Haynor ancestry. Major contributors who have devoted time, talent, and research include descendants, Mildred Haynor Brown Gulick (C4-1.2.1.4), Alice Haynor Bull (C4-1.2.1.5), Roseann Gulick Donnelly (C5-1.2.1.4.4), Edward L. Haynor (G5-1.2.1.2.10), Rodney J. Haynor (C5-1.2.3.4.2), Jeanne Lynn Brown Lowder (G6-1.1.2.1.2.2) and Cherri Timmer, a Haynor relative through the marriage of Andrew Jans Timmer and Blanche Wasnick.

As of July 2020, of this ancestral listing, this report of descendants of Henry H. Haynor, is as complete as this author has been able to compile through the fourth generation, although undoubtedly not error free. Also, some descendants are missing or information on these persons listed is missing.

More generations of the Henry Haynor ancestry are available, but not posted on the Internet because of privacy concerns, since many are still living. If you are a proven descendant of Henry H. Haynor and would like more information, contact Ed Haynor through the Hayner Family Association website or by email to <u>ed1660wmh@ncats.net</u>.